

## Kino Bay Knews

Club Deportivo www.kinobayclubdeportivo.com November 2016 Published by Club Deportivo; Apdo 84,83348, Bahia de Kino, Sonora, Mexico

(662) 242-0321



by Francine Bailey, President

#### Welcome back to Kino for the 2016-2017 season.

November had a great start of a busy month with a "frightfully" good Halloween party – organized by **Laurel Hakim.** 

Filiberto, Betty and Raul worked this summer to complete summer projects and ready the club for the new season. All of our new ceiling tiles are up and looking good – thank you to the Babby-Campbell families for donating the tiles. Also, our Rescue One office and the kitchen have new LED bulbs installed – thank you to Barry and Lynette Bennington for their donation in order to acquire the lighting.

Notice as you walk through our gates, our grounds are looking green and lovely thanks to **Jennifer Brown**. She spent all spring designing, weeding and planting our outside area. Also, kudos to **Matt Curtis** for his gardening and plants around our library. And last spring the center fountain was repaired and is once again working and inviting members into the club on Friday nights.

Our first meeting of the Board of Directors will be held November 11, 2016. I invite you to attend to see your Board in action and hear committee reports and decisions being made involving the workings of the club, and discussions, especially changing the payment date for membership.

continued on pg 2



by Mark Tracy - Rescue One

Hello & welcome back Kinoites! I hope you all had an enjoyable and safe summer. Our goal is to help you have a safe and memorable season in Kino. Rescue 1 has been busy throughout the summer assisting visitors from many nations. The Staff has also been quite busy with our annual maintenance and upgrades throughout the club property. I'm sure you'll be pleased when you drop by your club house to enjoy the many activities being offered by our volunteers.

As some of you have noticed we are having some challenges with our radio system on VHF channel 24. We have been experiencing "Bleed Over" from another radio user in the region. This problem has caused a few folks to turn their radio down or even off in some cases. The chatter can be quite annoying, especially at night. Not everyone is experiencing this issue, it is location specific and in some areas, radio specific. We are working on tracing down the problem. Several radio technicians have cited the problem as relating to local & variable atmospheric conditions. These conditions reportedly cause radio traffic from distant users to "Skip" a considerable distance and is then received by some, but not all radios in various areas. This activity doesn't impact your usage of the radio at this time. Rescue 1 is still operating on VHF Channel 24 or by telephone as usual via Staff and volunteers.

As always, if you are going to venture out and see what's up in the region, whether by land

continued on pg 2



continued..



by Mark Tracy - Rescue One

continued...

Membership fees are due January 1, 2017, I encourage you, no, I implore you to please pay your 2017 membership now if you are in Kino, or soon after you arrive. We run our fiscal year October to October, paying dues early helps our bookkeeping. Membership fees, along with the revenue from the bar and from meals, pay our club expenses and employee salaries -

Gloria Brandt is chairing the 2017 Nominating Committee. Her committee members are Shauna Smith, Matt Curtis and Craig Gresham. If you are interested in being part of Club Deportivo Board of Directors and making a difference, please talk with one of the committee members or email or call Gloria at: sunshinegb@earthlink.net, 242-0427. There are six (6) positions up for election.

I'm looking forward to visiting and working with all of you this season. If you have any ideas, concerns or questions, please don't hesitate to let me, or any Board member, know. fb

#### Here's the sched for Bingo this season -

NOV. 7, 14, 28 DEC. 5, 12, 19

JAN. 2, 9, 16, 23, 30 FEB. 13, 20, 27

MAR. 6, 13, 27 APR. 3, 10, 17, 24

Starting on Nov. 7th all Bingo sessions will include

- 1. KINO BALL One ball will be pulled before the games begin and will be designated the KINO BALL.....if you Bingo on the KINO BALL you get an extra \$200 pesos.
- 2. We'll have at least two new games.

or sea, please check out & back in with "Rescue One" on channel 24 or by telephone to the club staff. We can only help you if we know who you are, how many folks are with you, the destination of your adventure & expected return time. Also, remember in the event of an accident or sudden illness that "Rescue One" continues to be the quickest contact point (via VHF Ch. 24) to access all emergency services. Our club staff and medical "1 Responders" are trained and equipped to assist you 24 / 7.

Again, we at "Rescue 1" welcome you back and encourage you to enjoy all the upgrades & improvements at Club Deportivo as well as the natural beauty of Sonora and the Kino Bay area. Please take the time to thank all the volunteers & staff that make your club possible! If you would like to assist us in the delivery of the many services provided by "Rescue 1" please contact Filiberto, Betty or myself at Club Deportivo. We can provide the training and equipment to help you assist your friends & neighbors. We need volunteers in many areas of service!

Stay Safe,

Mark Tracy "Rusty Nail" 1 V.P. / Rescue One

Still seeking volunteers for the Kino Fest Gastronomic event! This is such a wonderful opportunity to become a part of this community we call home. You've heard the old saying, "Many Hands Make Light Work". That is so true here.... please contact Maggy Becker to let her know what you would like to bring... They seem to be anxious to enjoy some of 'our' favorites!



#### **Indoor Activities**

Laurel Hakim, Director

Come one, come all to the Friday Night Social Hour and all the other events the "INDOOR CLUB" offers!!! Start your week with Weight & Stretch, Monday & Wednesday (8:15), continue your morning with Walking Aerobics (9:15), next comes Tuesday and Thursday mornings with YOGA (8:30), all levels can enjoy/ sure benefit !! Not sure but think Line Dancing (9:15) on Tuesday & Thursday and on Friday, Bands ,the kind that stretch your arms/legs/ abs(8:15) .That's your morning options!! BUT wait your next options are coming up.. November 1st and November 22 you can participate in Team Trivia (5:00), join a team, bring a team and challenge your mind for an hour or so!!!But wait, just by paying your dues and joining Club Deportivo, you can also receive access to Bingo (What a deal!) starting Monday, November 7th, doors and bar open at 1:30, games start at 2:00 (Monday November 14 & 28).BUT wait (the commercial is almost over)...Join us at Friday Night Social hours. Just a few of upcoming events (October's Halloween is over, hope all had fun)..November 18th theme is Dress as a Song, be creative & come to have fun and maybe you'll be a winner!! SO, just for your slight membership dues, ALL these any many activities are waiting for you..December INDOOR ACTIVITIES on Friday Nights will include Favorite Sports Team, any

Continued below...

#### THE FOLLOWING ARE FIRST RESPONDERS

	<b>Call Name</b>	<u>Telephone</u>		
Dr. Dale Kemmerer	Sunrise	242-0079		
LaDonna Bender	Ridge Runner	004-662-268-3185		
Butch Geier	Boat Jockey	242-0679		
Carl Overcast	Overcast	242-0735		
Mark Tracy	Rusty Nail	242-0548		
Al Warthan	EZ Al	Dos Palmas		
Jim Wilson	El Pato	KBRV space #174		
Nancy Barchef	Red Kayak	Islandia		
Margaret Roebuck	Nighten Gale	KBRV space #3		
Shauna Smith	ZonaShauna	242-1177		
Jennell Stephenson	Sand Dollar	KBRV space #144		

Please clip and post for easy reference in an emergency!

#### Fresh from the Kitchen

Sharon Chapman, Director

Welcome back, I trust everyone had an enjoyable summer...

The kitchen is smoking hot with great meals for us this month! Please purchase your dinner tickets early, not only to show your appreciation to our organizers for their hard work but also to give them an idea of how many to prepare for.

#### The November line-up:

Sunday Nov. 6 Francine & Jim Bailey's

Breakfast: Eggs to order, sausage and pancakes,

juice & coffee

Saturday Nov 12 Penny & Steve Lucas's

Ocktoberfest: Bratwurst, sauerkraut, German potato salad and apple strudel. A returning favorite and word has it that Penny will be using her German grandmother's potato salad recipe!!

Sunday Nov 20 Nancy & Mark Tracy's Breakfast: Ham/cheese/egg casserole, cinnamon French toast, fruit & coffee

Saturday Nov 26 Sheila & Tavi Kristjan's Cabbage Rolls...a new item this year and sure to be a crowd pleaser!!

Also, we need turkeys for the Christmas dinner, please try to bring one in with you; it will be greatly appreciated. For those returning to Kino a bit later, remember they go on sale around Thanksgiving!

See you at meal time!!

Sharon C. meals director

Indoor Activities continued....

item you have and Split- the —Pot (one lucky winner and a winner for our Club). And this is just "INDOOR" things!!! Before I sign off...Any and all suggestions/ideas you have for our Friday night gatherings and other indoor happenings are so much welcome!!!! Laurel

# From the Bar..... Carolina Nava, Director

It has been a hot summer, no doubt, but it went by so fast!

So excited to see all of our part time residents come back from their summer adventures, all I can say is, welcome back, it is great to see you back home!

We've been keeping ourselves busy all this time, in October we hosted a couple of Survivors dinners and four Happy Hours, including our traditional "Halloween Party".

I would like to thank our wonderful staff at the club for keeping our bar running during the whole summer and all the work they do, I sincerely appreciate all your help.

Thank you also, Martha Cusano, Shauna Smith and Catherine Donell for volunteering this month as our stellar bartenders.

Remember, we have many events to come and we need volunteers to help us bar tending for each event, sign-up sheets are available at the club, experience not needed. If you have never volunteered at the bar or it has been a long time since you did, give me a call, I will gladly give you a training and introductory session.

Again, welcome back everybody! Can't wait to have lots of fun with you guys on this new season!

#### **CONSTRUCTION and MAINTENANCE**

John Nicola, Director

Hi All,

Another season underway in Kino. Hope your summer was great!

As we departed last season, the chest freezer was down and not worth repairing. We are looking to consolidate the chest and the upright freezer to a 49 cu ft two door commercial freezer. As always, cost rears its ugly head, prices from \$1900. on the low end to \$2500 on the high end.

More bad news, the popcorn machine burned up, but as I write this, a new popper is here and will be up and running ASAP. The popcorn machine is a gift from Laurel Hakim, in memory of her husband, George, who loved eating popcorn at events held at Club Deportivo.

We do have good news, the summer projects went well, with the new ceiling tiles, painting, concrete repair, stove and ovens all working....etc.

The LED light replacement program is alive and well. Twelve more new bulbs acquired. The good news here is, by going through the distributor we paid \$26.50 instead of \$38.75 per bulb......MAJOR SAVINGS!!!! Thank you Barry and Lynette Bennington for you donation.

The new ice machine is here and working great! It's small and compact and produces plenty of ice, cocktail size.

The bocce covers are removed and ready for a new season. It appears they did their job! A BIG thank you to Marge Babiuk and Anne Stern. The putt-putt covers are this seasons project.... looking for volunteers!!

This building is like an old car, it needs a lot of TLC, we will keep after it though.



Bill Chisholm, Director

#### Outdoor Activities – By Bill Chisholm, Outdoor Activities Director

Well, Fall is here and the expats are filtering back. It is good to see old friends again and thanks to all those that stay in Kino year round and look after the warm home front. Looking forward to seeing everyone and waiting with baited breath for those that have yet to return.

If you haven't noticed, the bocce courts had netting placed over them for protection courtesy of John Nicola, Anne Stern and Marge Babiuk – thanks so much. You will be pleased to know that John didn't get his finger caught in the sewing machine this year.

The Outdoor Activities kicks off early in November with the first Goathead tourney at the Desert Club on Thursday November 3rd. Looking forward to getting in the groove again. Remember to put your name on the sign-up sheet.

Other November activities in the planning process are a bean bag tournament and if we can make all the pieces come together, it will be held November 15th to 17th.

We are dipping our toe (or at least attempting to) into a new activity this year and are looking for anyone who has played, would like to play or who is just curious to see what Pickleball is all about. If you have an interest, question or even better, knowledge and equipment, please drop me an email (works much better than telling me at Happy Hour as although I have an excellent memory, it is very short and may not survive the trip home).

Hope to see everyone at the outdoor activities. If you don't want to partake, come and enjoy cheering on your favorite teams (or alternatively, enjoy the libations and sustenance). It's all a gas!!!

Kino Ladies Klub

KINO LADIES KLUB's initial lunch will be Tuesday, November 8th(that big day!) at Kino Bay R.V. Park. The Taco Salad lunch will hosted by KLK's Board. Dues will remain at \$10.00 U.S. KLK provides a unique opportunity for Kino women to make new friends while making a difference in our Kino community. Lunch meetings are the second Tuesday of the month, thru March. ALL women are invited to attend as a member or a guest! If planning on attending PLEASE contact Martha Cusano (242-0524 or mxmart66@gmail.com) or me (242-1193 or glhakim@proddigy.net.mx) BEFORE November 2....Looking forward to seeing you! Laurel Hakim, President

### **Community Outreach**

#### Brent Henderson 2nd V.P

Hello everyone, we were able to supply 104 back packs with school supplies this past August. This has completely depleted all our supplies so we are in great need of many items such as, notebooks, pens, pencils, erasers, pencil sharpeners, colors, backpacks, rulers, scissors, coloring books, project folders, and glue.

Once a month we also supply birthday gifts to the children that belong to the children's breakfast club. The children are from the ages 6 through 16. We are also in great need of items for birthday gifts. We do on the average of 6 to 8 per month.

This past September we had a hurricane come through Kino and we were very fortunate that we had minimal damage. Although, it blew over a concrete block wall that surrounds the breakfast club property. The cost to replace that wall surrounding the property is \$5,000.00 USD. The breakfast club has a majority of the money but not all the money, therefore we are going to replace the wall in 3 sections. If anyone is able to donate to this cause please let me know.

The donation clothes box at the club is completely empty. We have been donating the majority of these clothes to the alcohol and drug rehabilitation center in Old Kino. So, if you would like to bring used clothing and shoes it would be greatly appreciated.

I'd like to thank everyone for providing these items for these programs and we are looking forward for everyone's return. Safe travels and see you soon.

Brent Henderson 2nd V.P

## We Will Not Forget

#### ORIEN TED PFEIFFER and PAT PFEIFFER - PATNTED -

Ted and Pat were long-time residents of Kino and Club Deportivo members. Ted passed away in February of this year and Pat passed away in October of 2016. Ted and Pat were married 45 years, traveling all over the world. They loved Kino and visited often, Ted's motto was "Be Safe". They will be missed.

#### JACK WEILAND - MONA LUCY

Jack passed away this summer in Eugene, OR. Jack loved Mexico and was a member of Club Deportivo. He spent his days in Kino, fishing, hunting, scuba diving and when in Oregon going to Oregon Duck games. He and his wife, Mona, lived at KBRV Park. He is survived by Mona, three children and seven grandchildren.

#### **DAVID LAWRENCE SWARTZ**

David passed away on October 11, 2016 at the age of 87 in Tucson, AZ. David and his wife, Norma spent many years in Kino, flying his plane into Kino and spending time at his condo in Kino. His zest for adventure took him all over the world. David was a member of Club Deportivo in the 1990's. He is survived by his wife of 62 years, Norma and two children, a daughter-in- law and five grandchildren.



The time has finally come! Time to run away from the cold and busy hometowns and head out to our warm and calm as ever Kino Bay. A few things happened while you were gone, if you are back in town you've noticed them and if you are not back yet, here are a few things to keep in mind which will help us help you.

Here is what has not changed, Telmex continues to do work on their telephone poles and lines. From time to time our internet, our land line AND our cell phones do not work. This usually lasts about a day or so and then service is restored. This happens about every other week, so do not be surprised if it happens and please remember it is happening to us all. They have been called numerous times, sometimes they give out information, sometimes they don't, but what they don't do is restore the service until they are done, no matter how much we complain.

Although hurricane Newton did not cause major damages in Kino, it did affect some telephone poles and cables. A lot of people have found their land lines and/or internet do not work or are slower than usual (yes, it is possible). If this is the case for you, and you find problems with your Telmex and Infinitum services as you arrive, rest assured knowing you are not the only one. As always, the office staff is happy to help you. However, we can only do so much and, as much as we wish we could, we cannot persuade Telmex into fixing it right away.

Another thing to remember is our new maintenance employee, Raul, who has been with us since March. Raul is very friendly and always eager to help. He also knows that all his tasks will come directly from Filiberto and Betty. If there is something you would like him to do for you that is Club related, please come directly to the office and we will make sure he gets the memo.

Along the same lines, if you need help, personal or otherwise, from any member of the staff, there are Staff Time Usage Request Forms available on the door to the office. Simply come to the door, take a request form, fill it out and turn it in. Your request for assistance will then be analyzed, approved and placed on that staff member's to do list. Please remember that some requests will need to be prioritized regardless of the time they came in.

Summer is gone, and so are Club summer hours. Our hours of operation are Monday through Saturday 08:00 am to 5:00 pm, the office, as always, is closed from 12:00 to 2:00 pm for lunch and executive duties. The staff is usually in the Club during executive hours, but please refrain from doing business during these hours. The library remains open Monday through Saturday 08:00 to 5:00 pm. Rescue One operations are 06:30 am to 5:00 pm Monday through Sunday as of the first of November 1.

Remember to stop by the office and pay your dues on time to avoid the late fee which will be applied with no exceptions as of the  $1^{\text{st}}$  of January. To ensure that you receive a receipt for your payment and your new membership card, please make your payments during the office hours listed above.

We look forward to serving and assisting you this season, welcome back!

#### Calling All Cooks....

Club Deportivo has the honor of being invited to participate in this year's Kino Fest 2016. We have been asked to do our Annual Chili Cook Off during the Fest. This is a great opportunity for us to meet with our neighbors, and the Board of Directors is very pleased about being honored in this way, so we won't be doing two this year.

The main focus of this is to help college students from Kino Bay who attend college in Hermosillo. Secondary focus is promotion of Bahia de Kino. I understand there are about 120 students, and some of them commute daily. The bus fare alone is 120 pesos, and of course there are other expenses, including books, etc. The cost to their families is about 5000 pesos per month, a hefty sum in Bahia Kino. A fee of, I think, 100 pesos will be charged for the cook off, with all proceeds going to Club Deportivo. The Board will make a determination on how to use these funds, and of course there is the option to donate to the students.

The coordinator from the Hermosillo Board of Tourism, Alberto Hernandez Taddei, met with Comisario Noe Bustamente, the Club Manager and Board members who were in town. He has seen photos of our previous chili cook offs and liked the idea very much. However, he would also like to see other types of US food, i.e. chicken, ribs etc. He especially mentioned sloppy joes, lol. Please note that Club Deportivo will be the only participant in this particular event, although there are other food events planned for that weekend which is being billed as, I believe, a Gastronomic Event. Details will be published as they are received. Members are invited to cook any kind of dish they want, chili, chicken, ribs, etc. This will follow our usual format of cooking at home and bringing to the event. Please note that the Club Kitchen will not be available as it is being used for the Saturday November 12 Brat dinner.

The Tourist Coordinator anticipates there will be a large number of people attending, possibly about 500-700. We need a minimum of 15-20 members from Club Deportivo to cook the food.

Date: November 11 2016. At the sports field in Kino Viejo. 6-9 p.m. with set up at 5.00 p.m. Electricity will be available for you to plug in your devices.

If you would like to volunteer, please contact Maggy Becker (maggybeck4@msn.com, 662-203-2778, or Magic Jack 520-812-1589) and let us know what you want to cook, and how much. This will help with our planning.

Thank you all so much for your volunteering. We are all enthusiastic about this and want to make our presentation a success with your help.







We will be posting changes to the directory for you to list in your copy of the Club Directory until the next yearly update is completed. I will try and mark the New Members together, and the simple address, phone, email changes together to make it easier.

MOSELY, BRUCE & JACKIE KALBACH 1500 Mar de Cortez y Buenos Aires, Kino Nuevo (662) 242-1024 MAÑANA MAYBE

James Wilson - Address change only

Max Elliott 7490 Unit #1, Mar de Cortez Kino Nuevo (662) 242-1010

Russell & Sari Highfield (702) 879-3601 101 Zihuatanejo, Kino Nuevo RED LIPS

Carl F Diener (520) 296-9204 Kino Bay RV #120 (520) 395-5149 ELKE-THEA

Paul & Ronna Mann (925) 787-6188 2615 Mar de Cortez, Kino Nuevo lazyluke49@netscape.net

John Oliver (502) 604-6468 jboliver\_2001@yahoo.com 3665 Mar de Cortez, Kino Nuevo CALIFOOCHY

Syed Hasan (520) 306-2996 sickh85718@hotmail.com (662) 242-0498 2707 Mar de Cortez, Kino Nuevo

Irene Goodson (575) 551-6518 georgeandvelma@gmail.com LaPlaya RV #15 Kino Nuevo

George & Velma Woodcock (575) 585-4614 georgeandvelma@gmail.com LaPlaya RV #15 Kino Nuevo

Jim N Rainey & Sherrie Ann Dickson (307) 282-0084 jnrainey\_57@gmail.com 6149 Mar de Cortez Kino Nuevo **New Email address for Carol Wikel:** 

carol@wikel.net

**New Email address for Hilde Harrison:** 

balihilde.h@gmail.com

New Email address for Valentin DeLeeuw

marikov@shaw.ca

New Email address for Donna Watridge:

donna@aol.com

New Email address for Paul Stanley:

elfrigate@gmail.com

New Email address for Sherrie Rittenhouse

seaprincess693@gmail.com

New Email address for Leslie Pope:

brightfirefly1@yahoo.com

**New Email address for Barb Pope:** 

barbpope03@yahoo.com

Sherrie Rittenhouse new phone: (619) 866-8593

Marsh Pugmire address correction: Hwy (not Why)

## **November 2016**

Sun	Mon	Tue	Wed	l	Thu		Fri	Sat
			* *	2	Goathead Tournament	Se,	<b>⅔</b> 4	5
<b>+</b>						•		
Breakfast Eggs to order Pancakes & Sausage		7 8 KLK Meeting	* 3	9	Kino Bay DGC Don Webb Tournament	Board	11 ans Day I Meeting	Octoberfest Dinner Brats & Kraut German potato salad
13	1	4 🙉 15	<b>♣ ♣</b>	16	17	<b>*</b>	18	19
	<i>♣ ★</i>		<b>→</b>		-	Dress Song		
<del>f</del>	engo.	Bean Bag Toss Tourney	Bean Bag Tourney	Гoss	Bean Bag Toss Tourney	<del>•</del>	Might	
Breakfast Ham/Egg/ Cheese Casserole	Revolution Day Club Closed	22	* *	23	Thanksgiving Day	<b>~</b>	<b>⅔</b> 25	26 Dinner Cabbage Rolls
<del>f</del>								7
27		29	* 3	30				
8:15 Weight	&Stretch	9:15 Ladies Put	t Putt	9	:00 Reader's Gro	up	8:15 Re	sistance Band
9:15 Ladies Bocce 9:15 Walking Ae		robics 9:30 Line Dancing			g	8:15 Yoga		
1:30 Bar/2:00 Games 4:30 Bar/5:00 G		Game	5:00 Social Hour			5:00	i:00 Bar Opens	
Interder	10:30 nominational Church							